MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 
ON TUESDAY 19th JULY 2011 – NO. 43
Present: 
Cllr. Simmons, Chairman, Cllr. Findlay, Cllr. Hardy, Cllr. Reid.
Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting
Part Meeting:
County Cllr. Richard Hobbs, District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence
1. Apologies:
Cllr. Harvey
2. Public Participation:

No members of the public were present.
3. Cllr. Simmons formally welcomed the new Cllr., Peter Reid, and hopes he has a long and enjoyable term of service on the Council.

4. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                    Cllr. Simmons declared a personal and prejudicial interest in

the agenda item for the Community Website & Computer Project, sub-item a. i)  Hosting Agreement with the Club.

Cllr. Simmons also indicated that he is intending to join the History Society.

Cllr. Reid indicted that he is intending to re-join the History Society and is a member of Aston Cantlow Club.
5. Minutes:

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved and 

signed. 

With reference to the query to the response for the Oaklands planning application, ref: 11/01161/FUL, all were satisfied with this having received confirmation from SDC that it was in order.

6. Reports from and Referrals to District & County Cllrs:
Cllr. Hobbs investigated the issue of consultations being sent out late, thus giving the Parish Council short notice for responses. The Head of Service apologised and assured Cllr. Hobbs that this will be rectified.

Stratford Parkway: A £5M grant has been received from Central Government leaving a £1.9M shortfall which it is hoped will come from the County Council.  The station will be adjoining the Park & Ride site at Bishopton and extra facilities will also be provided.  It is anticipated that the station will provide a better service for travel to London and Birmingham and should also ensure greater stability for the Town centre station.
E5341: After considerable discussion during which the Chairman reported on his examination of all available files and the conclusions he had drawn, due consideration was given to all the information to hand and to County Cllr Hobbs’ advice regarding the implications of the recent reduction of staff numbers within the County Council’s Countryside Team.  The Chairman had also consulted the Regional Access of the British Horse Society (BHS) / British Driving Society (BDS) and the latter’s views were taken into account along with recent evidence. 

Councillors also took into account the fact that the County had taken steps to repair the surface of the route which, from experience elsewhere, usually rendered such a route less attractive to 4x4 drivers and trail bikers.  It was also noted that the County has powers to close the route to vehicular traffic and to horse-riders during inclement weather to protect the surface. 

Whilst noting  and appreciating the efforts of previous councils to clarify the status of the route over the last twenty years it was also noted that it had not featured in the most recent resident’s survey carried out in 2009 and that there was no history of regular complaints during the term in office of the present council.  Having reviewed their priorities at the meeting on the 20th June, councillors concluded that no high priority should be given to this issue given the impracticality of making progress and subject to certain reassurances being given.


It was therefore resolved that:

Having given due consideration to all the information to hand, the Parish Council has asked County Cllr. Hobbs not to pursue the re-designation of the E road subject to certain re-assurances:
a.The surface of the E road will be maintained in a state consistent with its present classification as a public right of way; and


b.The route will if necessary be temporarily closed to mechanically propelled and horse-drawn traffic and horse riders during inclement weather, in order to protect the surface.

Cllr. Lawrence advised that Travellers have bought and then moved onto a piece of land in Temple Grafton despite having been refused planning permission by SDC.  This is an ongoing situation at present in many areas of the country.  When asked if he could give the Council any advice to protect the Parish Cllr Hobbs recommended that Parish Cllrs. be on the alert for any land going on the market for sale and asked them to report it to him straight away, even if it’s only a rumour.
Cllr. Lawrence understands that the District Council has streamlined the methods for electronic responses to planning applications to make them more user friendly.  He also reported that a DCLG consultation is out regarding Gypsies and Travellers and Globe House, Alcester is now being run by volunteers.

Cllr. Reid agreed to review the DCLG consultation document.

7. Communications relating to previous minutes:
Sunnyside: There are outstanding issues relating to this item.
Review of the Council’s priorities and methods of working: It was agreed that the schedule provided by Cllr. Simmons and amended to reflect the discussions on the various topics and conclusions drawn at the last meeting is purely an internal working document which should be kept under ongoing review.

Oil Syndicate Investigations:  Following his attendance at a seminar convened by SDC on the 7th July, the notice prepared by Cllr. Simmons for publication in the August parish magazine was approved by all Cllrs.
All other communications had been circulated prior to the meeting.
8. Other communications:

WCC Community Computers::  All Town & Parish Councils and community & voluntary organisations are invited to apply for a maximum of two refurbished computers from the County.  Cllr. Hardy proposed that we apply for one computer and, if successful, this could be given to the Club in connection with the Community Computer project. Cllr. Findlay seconded this proposal and all agreed.
SDC Information Sheet No: 34 / 2011 sets out advice given to District councillors as to how that council is now managing personal data displayed on its website through the course of a live planning application.  After legal advice a “Redaction” procedure had been devised.  This was noted because of its potential implications for the AC Community Website.
AL 78 Bridleway: Cllr. Simmons reported on communications he had received from Peter Bolton, representative of the Open Space Society, and Phil Nichols, representative of the British Horse Society, in connection with an informal consultation by a land agent regarding the proposed diversion of a section of this bridleway. The Open Spaces Society is trying to maintain status quo.  
As far as we are aware no formal application for a diversion has been submitted by Sheldon Bosley to Warwickshire County Council (WCC) as Highway Authority.  Our understanding is the Parish Council will be formally consulted if and when an application is submitted.
The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Beacons: Discussion on a briefing document from the National Association of Local Councils on this initiative was: Deferred to next meeting.

Online Mapping: Parish Online is a unique, low cost, mapping tool which provides Parishes with access to the Ordnance Survey data in digital mapping complete with tools.  Cllr. Simmons suggested that the Clerk sign up for the free 28 day trial to compare this with the Ordnance Survey Open Space facilities.  All agreed.
9. Consultations by County and District Councils:
a) SDC Tourism Survey
An invitation was received from SDC for feedback on their draft Tourism Strategy, including an opportunity to attend one of two workshops being held in September.

Cllr. Findlay agreed to complete the questionnaire on behalf of the Parish Council which feels too much focus is being put on the town centre of Stratford-upon-Avon when other surrounding areas have much to offer as well.  The potential role of town and parish councils was also underplayed.
b) WCC Care Charges

The Parish Council is unaware of any particular issues and will not be submitting a formal response.
10. Planning Application Consultations:
There were no new planning applications to consider.
11. E5341:
As discussed in Agenda item number six with County Cllr. Hobbs.
12. Constitution of  Community Forum & Proposed Informal Working   

Groups:

Cllrs. Simmons had prepared a draft constitution which was circulated prior to the meeting.  Councillors agreed that the Chairman of the Parish Council should continue to convene and chair meetings of the Forum.  A Vice-Chairman could be elected on an ad-hoc basis in the event that the Chairman is indisposed.  Working Parties “may” be formed rather than “shall” be formed.  


With those amendments councillors endorsed the document as an internal working one.  They noted that, as requested by representatives of other organisations at the last meeting on 20th April, the Chairman will be calling a further one for September.  The remit will no longer be confined to Website Project issues, again as agreed at the April meeting.
13. Review of Council’s Publication Scheme:
Cllr. Simmons proposed that the draft document he had prepared in accordance with the Freedom of Information Act be adopted as the Council’s Publication Scheme.  Cllr. Findlay seconded the proposal and it was agreed by all Cllrs.
14.  Publicity & Information Strategy:
Cllr. Simmons had prepared a draft four-page document which could either be circulated to residents as a folded A5 leaflet or individual pages from which can be permanently posted on the notice boards or placed in the Village Vine.  It aims to provides comprehensive information about the Parish Council and it’s members.
All agreed that the general information is correct and Cllrs. to provide their own photographs for this publication.

15. Audit of Properties of historic interest not currently listed by English Heritage:

Councillors Reid and Harvey have agreed to take a lead on this issue. 
Cllr Simmons will draft an email for the Clerk to find out whether SDC maintains a “Local List” and, if so, request a copy. If it doesn’t have one, Planning Officers will be asked whether they have plans to compile one and if there are no such plans whether they will assist the parish council preparing one.  It is envisaged that would be a forerunner to preparation of a Neighbourhood Plan to replace the 2000 Parish Appraisal.

Dependent upon the outcome of those enquiries Cllrs Reid and Harvey will contact the Aston Cantlow & District Local History Society to seek its collaboration and ascertain whether they have any information on properties with historic interest within the Parish.

16. Payment of Outstanding Invoices:

 Aston Cantlow Village Hall




£  10.00 (200308)
17. Items for consideration at next meeting:
· Appointment of Vice Chairman
· Flood Working Party and use of SDC Flood Relief Grant 2008

· Update of Emergency Plan

· Update of Asset Register

· Council’s Mission Statement & Statement of Intent as to Community Engagement

· Review of Standing Orders

· Participative Budgeting

· Community Forum in September

· Parish Paths Partnership

· Queens Diamond Jubilee Beacons
18. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m.on




Tuesday 18th August 2011 as previously agreed
The Council moved into closed session 
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 9.40 p.m.
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